DEF 14A 1 def14a_cacc20180426.htm DEF 14A
SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities
Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. )
Filed by the Registrant þ
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o
Check the appropriate box:
o Preliminary Proxy Statement
o Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
þ Definitive Proxy Statement
o Definitive Additional Materials
o Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12
CREDIT ACCEPTANCE CORPORATION

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
þ No fee required.
o Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

| 1) |  | Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
| 2) |  | Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
| 3) |  | Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
| 4) |  | Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
| 5) |  | Total fee paid:
o | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
o | Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

| 1) |  | Amount Previously Paid:
| 2) |  | Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
| 3) |  | Filing Party:
| 4) |  | Date Filed:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Page
PROXY STATEMENT | 1 |
COMMON STOCK OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT | 3 |
PROPOSAL #1 - ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | 6 |
COMPENSATION OF EXECUTIVE OFFICERS | 11 |
Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 11 |
Summary Compensation Table | 17 |
2017 Grants of Plan-Based Awards | 18 |
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2017 Fiscal Year-End | 18 |
2017 Stock Vested | 19 |
2017 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Table | 19 |
Potential Payments on Termination/Change in Control | 20 |
2017 Chief Executive Officer Pay Ratio | 21 |
2017 Director Compensation | 21 |
PROPOSAL #2 - ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION | 22 |
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND TRANSACTIONS | 23 |
PROPOSAL #3 - RATIFICATION OF GRANT THORNTON | 23 |
INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS | 24 |
SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE | 24 |
OTHER BUSINESS MATTERS | 25 |
SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS AND NOMINEES FOR 2019 ANNUAL MEETING | 25 |
SHAREHOLDERS SHARING THE SAME ADDRESS | 25 |
ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K | 26 |

Credit Acceptance Corporation
25505 West Twelve Mile Road
Southfield, Michigan 48034-8339
NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS
to be held June 8, 2018
_______________
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Credit Acceptance Corporation, a Michigan corporation, will be held at its principal executive offices, 25505 West Twelve Mile Road, Southfield, Michigan 48034, on Friday, June 8, 2018, at 8:00 a.m., local time, for the following purposes:

(a) | election of four directors named in Credit Acceptance Corporation's 2018 Proxy Statement, each to serve until the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and until his or her successor has been elected and qualified;

(b) | advisory vote to approve named executive officer compensation;

(c) | ratification of the selection of Grant Thornton LLP as Credit Acceptance Corporation’s independent registered public accounting firm for 2018; and

(d) | transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

Shareholders of record on April 12, 2018 will be entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting. You are invited to attend the meeting. Whether or not you plan to attend in person, please cast your vote. On April 26, 2018, Credit Acceptance Corporation mailed a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials containing instructions on how to access our 2018 Proxy Statement and 2017 annual report and vote online. You may also request a paper Proxy Statement and proxy card to submit your vote by mail, if you prefer. We encourage you to vote via the Internet. It is convenient and saves us significant postage and processing costs. The proxy is revocable and will not affect your right to vote in person if you are a shareholder of record and attend the meeting.
By Order of the Board of Directors,
Charles A. Pearce
Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary
Southfield, Michigan
April 26, 2018

Credit Acceptance Corporation
PROXY STATEMENT
Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held June 8, 2018
This Proxy Statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Credit Acceptance Corporation, a Michigan corporation (the “Company”, “Credit Acceptance”, “we”, “our”, or “us”), to be used at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Credit Acceptance (the “Annual Meeting”) to be held on Friday, June 8, 2018, for the purposes set forth in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders and in this Proxy Statement. This Proxy Statement and the enclosed form of proxy were first sent or given to security holders on or about April 26, 2018.
Only shareholders of record at the close of business on April 12, 2018 (the “Record Date”) will be entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. Each holder of the 19,309,839 issued and outstanding shares of our common stock (the “Common Stock”) on the Record Date is entitled to one vote per share. The presence, either in person or by properly executed proxy, of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Common Stock is necessary to constitute a quorum at the Annual Meeting.
Under rules adopted by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”), we are now furnishing proxy materials to our shareholders on the Internet, rather than mailing printed copies of those materials to each shareholder. If you received a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials by mail, you will not receive a printed copy of the proxy materials unless you request one. Instead, the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials will instruct you as to how you may access and review the proxy materials on the Internet. If you received a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials by mail and would like to receive a printed copy of our proxy materials, please follow the instructions included in the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials.
A proxy may be revoked at any time before it is exercised by giving a written notice to our Corporate Secretary bearing a later date than the proxy, by submitting a later-dated proxy or, if you are a shareholder of record or hold legal authority from a shareholder of record, by voting the shares represented by the proxy in person at the Annual Meeting. Unless revoked, the shares represented by each duly executed, timely delivered proxy will be voted in accordance with the specifications made. If no specifications are made on a duly executed, timely delivered proxy, such shares will be voted FOR the election of directors named in this Proxy Statement, FOR the advisory proposal to approve our named executive officer compensation, and FOR ratification of the selection of Grant Thornton LLP (“Grant Thornton”) as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2018. The Board does not intend to present any other matters at the Annual Meeting. However, should any other matters properly come before the Annual Meeting, it is the intention of such proxy holders to vote the proxy in accordance with their best judgment to the extent permitted by law.
Directors are elected by a plurality of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting. The advisory proposal to approve our named executive officer compensation requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting by the holders of shares entitled to vote thereon. The ratification of the selection of Grant Thornton as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2018 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting by the holders of shares entitled to vote thereon.
1

If you own shares through a bank or broker in street name, you may instruct your bank or broker how to vote your shares. If you do not instruct your bank or broker how to vote such shares, your bank or broker can vote your shares only on the routine matter of ratification of Grant Thornton as our independent registered public accountant for 2018. Without your instructions, your bank or broker is not permitted to vote your shares on any other proposal, resulting in a “broker non-vote” with respect to any such proposal.
If you withhold your vote on the election of directors or abstain from voting on any or all of the other proposals, your shares will be included in the number of shares present and entitled to vote at the meeting and counted for purposes of determining a quorum. Withheld votes and broker non-votes will be excluded entirely from the vote on the election of directors and will therefore have no effect on the election. Abstentions and broker non-votes are not counted as votes cast on the advisory proposal to approve named executive officer compensation and will therefore have no effect on the outcome of such matter. Abstentions are not counted as votes cast on the ratification of the selection of Grant Thornton as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2018 and will therefore have no effect on such matter.
The expenses of soliciting proxies will be paid by Credit Acceptance. In addition to solicitation by mail, our officers and employees, who will receive no extra compensation therefor, may solicit proxies personally or by telephone. We will reimburse brokerage houses, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their expense in mailing proxy materials to shareholders.
2

COMMON STOCK OWNERSHIP OF
CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT
The following table sets forth information as of April 12, 2018 concerning beneficial ownership by all directors and nominees, by each of the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table, by all directors and executive officers as a group, and by all other beneficial owners of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock. The number of shares beneficially owned is determined under rules of the SEC, and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Under such rules, beneficial ownership includes any shares as to which the individual has sole or shared voting power or investment power and also any shares which the individual has the right to acquire on April 12, 2018 or within 60 days thereafter through the exercise of any stock option or other right. Unless otherwise indicated, each holder has sole investment and voting power with respect to the shares set forth in the following table.

Name |  | Number of Shares Beneficially Owned |  | Percent of Outstanding Shares (1)
Thomas N. Tryforos |  | 499,824 |  | (a) |  | 2.6 | %
Brett A. Roberts |  | 350,786 |  | (b) |  | 1.8 | %
Scott J. Vassalluzzo |  | 62,883 |  | (c) (h) |  | * |
Glenda J. Flanagan |  | 37,233 |  | (d) |  | * |
Steven M. Jones |  | 19,975 |  |  |  | * |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 13,634 |  |  |  | * |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 10,000 |  |  |  | * |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 4,984 |  |  |  | * |
All Directors and Executive Officers as a Group (11 persons) |  | 1,034,180 |  | (e) |  | 5.4 | %
Jill Foss Watson |  | 2,503,151 |  | (f) |  | 13.0 | %
Donald A. Foss |  | 2,100,715 |  | (g) |  | 10.9 | %
Prescott General Partners LLC |  | 2,222,789 |  | (h) |  | 11.5 | %
Allan V. Apple |  | 1,906,647 |  | (i) |  | 9.9 | %
Prescott Associates L.P. |  | 1,419,054 |  | (h) |  | 7.3 | %
The Vanguard Group, Inc. |  | 1,171,622 |  | (j) |  | 6.1 | %
Abrams Bison Partners |  | 1,091,474 |  | (k) |  | 5.7 | %
Ruane, Cunniff & Goldfarb, Inc. |  | 1,070,338 |  | (l) |  | 5.5 | %

* Less than 1%.

(1) | In accordance with SEC regulations, the percentage calculations are based on 19,309,839 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding as of April 12, 2018.

(a) | Includes 470,800 shares owned by Elias Charles & Co LLC of which Mr. Tryforos is the managing member. Also includes 29,024 shares owned by others for which Mr. Tryforos has shared dispositive power, but no voting power.

(b) | Shares beneficially owned by Mr. Roberts include 138,759 unvested shares of restricted stock for which, although unvested, Mr. Roberts has voting control.

(c) | Based on information obtained directly from Mr. Vassalluzzo on January 16, 2018.

(d) | Includes 20,000 shares owned by GCM Partners, LP, a limited partnership of which GCM GP, LLC is the sole general partner. Ms. Flanagan is a member-manager of GCM GP, LLC and shares voting and dispositive power over these shares.

(e) | Includes shares referenced in (a), (b) and (d), above.

3

(f) | Based on a Schedule 13D, as amended (most recently by an amendment filed with the SEC on January 10, 2018), of Mrs. Foss Watson, shares beneficially owned by Mrs. Foss Watson consist of the following:

Sole Voting and Dispositive Power |  |  | Shared Voting and No Dispositive Power |  |  | Total |
803,507 | (i) |  | 1,699,644 | (ii) |  | 2,503,151 |

(i) | 708,783 shares owned of record by Mrs. Foss Watson as trustee of the Jill Foss Watson Living Trust, the Karol A. Foss Irrevocable Grandchildren’s Trust and the Jill Foss Watson 2016 Grantor Retained Annuity Trust; 92,578 shares owned of record by Todd Watson, spouse of Mrs. Foss Watson, as trustee of the Jill Foss Watson Irrevocable Trust and the Jill Foss Watson 2014 Children's Trust for the benefit of her children; and 2,146 shares held by Mrs. Foss Watson's son.

(ii) | 1,001,323 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2009 Remainder Trust, of which Mrs. Foss Watson is a trustee; and 698,321 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2010 Remainder Trust, of which Mrs. Foss Watson is a trustee. These shares are also disclosed as beneficially owned by Allan Apple, as described in (i) below.

Mrs. Foss Watson's address is 29777 Telegraph Road, Suite 2611, Southfield, MI 48034.

(g) | Based on a Schedule 13G, as amended (most recently by an amendment filed with the SEC on February 14, 2018), and subsequently filed Forms 4 (the most recent of which being a Form 4 filed with the SEC on April 10, 2018). Mr. Foss's Schedule 13G reports that Mr. Foss has sole dispositive and voting power as to the shares reported as beneficially owned by him and that such shares include 220,000 shares held as collateral in a loan facility at Comerica Bank. On January 3, 2017, Mr. Foss retired as officer, director and employee of the Company and entered into a shareholder agreement with the Company. Under the shareholder agreement, Mr. Foss has agreed, until the final adjournment of the tenth annual meeting of shareholders held by the Company after the date of the shareholder agreement, to cause all shares of the Company beneficially owned by him or any of his affiliates or associates to be voted in accordance with the recommendation of the Company’s Board of Directors with respect to election and removal of directors, certain routine matters and any other proposal to be submitted to the Company’s shareholders with respect to any extraordinary transaction providing for the acquisition of all of the Company’s outstanding common stock. Mr. Foss's address is 29777 Telegraph Road, Suite 2611, Southfield, MI 48034.

(h) | Based on a Schedule 13D, as amended (most recently by an amendment filed with the SEC on February 17, 2016), of Prescott General Partners LLC, Prescott Associates L.P., Thomas W. Smith and Mr. Vassalluzzo (the “Prescott 13D”). The Prescott 13D reports that Prescott General Partners LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, is the general partner of Prescott Associates L.P., a New York limited partnership, and that Messrs. Smith and Vassalluzzo are the managing members of Prescott General Partners LLC. The Prescott 13D further reports that Prescott General Partners LLC may be deemed to share the power to vote or to direct the vote and to dispose or to direct the disposition of 2,222,789 shares and that Prescott Associates L.P. has shared power to vote or direct the vote and to dispose or to direct the disposition of 1,419,054 shares. Based on the Prescott 13D, the address of Prescott General Partners LLC and Prescott Associates L.P. is 2200 Butts Road, Suite 320, Boca Raton, FL 33431.

4

(i) | Based on a Schedule 13G as amended (most recently by an amendment filed with the SEC on February 14, 2018), of Mr. Apple, shares beneficially owned by Mr. Apple consist of the following:

Sole Voting and Dispositive Power |  | Shared Voting and Sole Dispositive Power |  | Total |
207,003 | (i) | 1,699,644 | (ii) | 1,906,647 |

(i) | 12,826 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2010 Remainder Trust #2, of which Mr. Apple is the trustee; and 194,177 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2011 Remainder Trust FBO Robert S. Foss and Descendants, of which Mr. Apple is the trustee.

(ii) | 1,001,323 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2009 Remainder Trust, of which Mr. Apple is a trustee; and 698,321 shares held by The Donald A. Foss 2010 Remainder Trust, of which Mr. Apple is a trustee. These shares are also disclosed as beneficially owned by Jill Foss Watson, as described in (f) above.

Mr. Apple's address is 29777 Telegraph Road, Suite 2611, Southfield, MI 48034.

(j) | Based on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 8, 2018, The Vanguard Group, Inc., a Pennsylvania investment adviser, beneficially owns the following shares:

Sole Dispositive Power |  | Shared Dispositive Power |  | Total |
1,164,975 |  | 6,647 |  | 1,171,622 | (i)

(i) | The Vanguard Group, Inc. has sole power to vote or direct the vote of 6,361 shares and shared power to vote or direct the vote of 843 shares.

The address of The Vanguard Group, Inc. is 100 Vanguard Blvd., Malvern, PA 19355.

(k) | Based on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 12, 2016, Abrams Bison Partners, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, Abrams Bison Investments, L.L.C., a Delaware limited liability company, and Gavin Abrams have shared power to vote or to direct the vote and to dispose or direct the disposition of 1,091,474 shares. The address of Abrams Bison Partners, L.P., Abrams Bison Investments, L.L.C. and Gavin Abrams is 3 Bethesda Metro Center, Suite 1250, Bethesda, MD 20814.

(l) | Based on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 14, 2018, Ruane, Cunniff & Goldfarb, Inc., a Delaware corporation, has sole power to vote or to direct the vote and to dispose or direct the disposition of 1,070,338 shares. The address of Ruane, Cunniff & Goldfarb, Inc. is 9 West 57 th St., Suite 5000, New York, NY 10019.

5

PROPOSAL #1 - ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
Description of Nominees
Four directors, constituting the entire Board, are to be elected at the Annual Meeting. Each director holds office until the next annual meeting of shareholders and until his or her successor has been elected and qualified. The nominees named below have been selected by the Board. If, due to circumstances not now foreseen, any of the nominees named below will not be available for election, the proxies will be voted for such other person or persons as the Board may select. Each of the nominees is currently a director of Credit Acceptance.
The following sets forth information as to each nominee for election at the Annual Meeting, including their age, present principal occupation, other business experience during the last five years, directorships in other publicly-held companies, membership on committees of the Board and period of service as a director of Credit Acceptance. The Board recommends a vote FOR each of the nominees for election. Executed proxies will be voted FOR the election of director nominees unless shareholders specify otherwise in their proxies.
Glenda J. Flanagan; age 64; Executive Vice President and Senior Advisor, Whole Foods Market, Inc.
Ms. Flanagan is an Executive Vice President and Senior Advisor of Whole Foods Market, Inc., the largest natural and organic foods supermarket retailer in the United States. Ms. Flanagan joined Whole Foods Market in 1988 as Chief Financial Officer, prior to which she held positions in public accounting, retail and business consulting. She transitioned from Chief Financial Officer to Senior Advisor in May 2017. Ms. Flanagan became a director of Credit Acceptance in March 2004. She is also a director of Fitbit, Inc. Ms. Flanagan is a member of the Company’s Executive Compensation Committee, Audit Committee and Nominating Committee.
Brett A. Roberts; age 51; Chief Executive Officer
Mr. Roberts joined Credit Acceptance in 1991 as Corporate Controller and was named Assistant Treasurer in March 1992 and Vice President-Finance in April 1993. He was named Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer in August 1995. He was named Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in January 1997, Co-President in January 2000, Executive Vice President of Finance and Operations in October 2000, Chief Operating Officer in January 2001, and Chief Executive Officer in January 2002. Mr. Roberts assumed the position of President from September 2006 until April 2007. Mr. Roberts became a director of Credit Acceptance in March 2002.
Thomas N. Tryforos; age 58; Private Investor
Mr. Tryforos is presently a private investor. Between May 1991 and September 2004, Mr. Tryforos was employed as a General Partner at Prescott Investors, Inc., a private investment firm based in Connecticut. Mr. Tryforos became a director of Credit Acceptance in July 1999 and was named Lead Director in January 2017. He is also a director of Copart, Inc. Mr. Tryforos is a member of the Company’s Executive Compensation Committee, Audit Committee and Nominating Committee.
Scott J. Vassalluzzo; age 46; Managing Member, Prescott General Partners LLC
Mr. Vassalluzzo is a Managing Member of Prescott General Partners LLC, an investment advisory firm. Mr. Vassalluzzo joined Prescott in 1998 as an equity analyst and became a General Partner in 2000. Prior to 1998, Mr. Vassalluzzo worked in public accounting at Coopers & Lybrand (now PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP) and received a certified public accountant certification. Mr. Vassalluzzo became a director of Credit Acceptance in March 2007. He is also a director of World Acceptance Corporation and Cimpress N.V. Mr. Vassalluzzo is a member of the Company’s Executive Compensation Committee, Audit Committee and Nominating Committee.
6

Other Executive Officers
Steven M. Jones; age 54; President
Mr. Jones joined Credit Acceptance in October 1997 as Manager of the Debt Recovery Department for Credit Acceptance Corporation UK Limited, in which position he served until November 1999 when he was named Deputy Managing Director, Credit Acceptance Corporation UK Limited. In December 2001, he was named Managing Director Credit Acceptance Corporation UK Limited in which he was responsible for the operations of our United Kingdom business segment. Mr. Jones was named Chief Administrative Officer in November 2003, Chief Analytics Officer in December 2004, Chief Originations Officer in June 2006, and to his present position in April 2007. Mr. Jones also assumed the responsibilities of Chief Operating Officer in February 2008. On April 6, 2018, Mr. Jones announced his decision to retire as an officer and employee of the Company, effective June 30, 2018.
Kenneth S. Booth; age 50; Chief Financial Officer
Mr. Booth joined Credit Acceptance in January 2004 as Director of Internal Audit. He was named Chief Accounting Officer in May 2004 and to his present position in December 2004. From August 1991 until joining us, Mr. Booth worked in public accounting, most recently as a senior manager at PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.
Charles A. Pearce; age 53; Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary
Mr. Pearce joined Credit Acceptance in January 1996 as General Counsel. He was named Vice President – General Counsel in January 1997; Vice President – General Counsel and Corporate Secretary in June 1999 and to his present position in December 2004.
Arthur L. Smith; age 45; Chief Analytics Officer
Mr. Smith joined Credit Acceptance as a Credit Analyst in the Dealer Service Center in April 1997. He was promoted to Manager of Dealer Risk in 1998, Director in 2005, Vice President in 2007 and Senior Vice President in 2008. Mr. Smith assumed the role of Chief Analytics Officer in August 2013.
Douglas W. Busk; age 57; Senior Vice President and Treasurer
Mr. Busk joined Credit Acceptance in November 1996 as Vice President and Treasurer. He was named Chief Financial Officer in January 2000. Mr. Busk served as Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer until August 2001, when he was named President of our Capital Services unit. He resumed his duties as Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer in December 2001 and has been in his present position since May 2004.
John S. Soave; age 53; Chief Information Officer
Mr. Soave joined Credit Acceptance in September 2002 as a Credit Risk Manager. He was promoted to Director of our Credit Approval Processing System (“CAPS”) in July 2006 and Vice President of CAPS in October 2007. He served in this role until December 2008, when he was named Senior Vice President of Loan Processing Systems. He was named Senior Vice President of Data Warehouse in 2010 and Senior Vice President of Business Information Systems in November 2011. Mr. Soave assumed the role of Chief Information Officer in October 2012. Mr. Soave also served part time as an officer in the Air Force Reserve and Michigan Air National Guard from which he retired in February 2013.
Daniel A. Ulatowski; age 46; Chief Sales Officer
Mr. Ulatowski joined Credit Acceptance as a Credit Analyst in the Dealer Service Center in April 1996. He supervised teams in the Dealer Service Center and Collections before becoming Manager – Dealer Service Center from 2001 to 2003. He served as the Regional Area Manager of Sales from 2003 to January 2006, when he became the Director of Sales Training and then Sales Operations. In January 2007, Mr. Ulatowski was promoted to Vice President, Sales. He was promoted to Senior Vice President, Sales & Marketing, in February 2008 and to his present position in January 2014.
7

Leadership Structure of the Board
The Board is responsible for evaluating and determining our optimal leadership structure so as to provide independent oversight of management. The Board has the authority to combine or separate the positions of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer. Starting in January 1, 2002, the offices of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer were held by different individuals. Until his retirement from Credit Acceptance on January 3, 2017, our founder, Donald A. Foss, served as Chairman of the Board due to his extensive knowledge relating to our line of business and experience with us. Upon Mr. Foss's retirement, the Board decided not to fill the office of Chairman of the Board. Instead, the Board designated Mr. Tryforos, our longest serving independent director, as Lead Director with the primary purposes of acting as the liaison between the Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Directors and chairing all regular and special meetings of the Board of Directors. Mr. Roberts, our Chief Executive Officer, serves as a director due to his in-depth knowledge of the Company and his ability to provide strategic guidance to our business operations. The three independent directors on the Board regularly meet separately. The Board periodically reviews our leadership structure to determine if it is still appropriate in light of current corporate governance standards, market practices, our specific circumstances and needs, and any other relevant factors. The Board believes that the current Board leadership structure is the most appropriate for us and our shareholders at this time. The Board has no intention to fill the office of Chairman of the Board.
Risk Oversight of the Board
It is management’s responsibility to manage risk and bring to the Board’s attention our most material risks. The Board has oversight responsibility of the processes established to report and monitor systems for material risks applicable to us. The Audit Committee regularly reviews our significant risks and exposures and assesses the steps management has taken to minimize such risks.
Meetings and Committees of the Board of Directors
The Board held six meetings during 2017. All directors attended all meetings of the Board and committees of the Board on which he or she served during 2017, with the exception of Ms. Flanagan, who was absent for one Audit Committee meeting, the 2017 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and the 2017 Annual Board Meeting. All of our other directors who were serving at the time of the 2017 Annual Meeting participated in the 2017 Annual Board Meeting, which was conducted via teleconference.
Standing committees of the Board include the Executive Compensation Committee, the Audit Committee and the Nominating Committee. The members of each of the committees during 2017 were Messrs. Tryforos and Vassalluzzo and Ms. Flanagan. Messrs. Tryforos and Vassalluzzo and Ms. Flanagan were determined to be “independent directors” as defined in Rule 5605(a)(2) of The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC (“Nasdaq”).
The Board has adopted charters for each of the three standing committees. The charters are available on our website at creditacceptance.com through the “Corporate Governance” link on the “Investor Relations” page.
The Executive Compensation Committee held six meetings in 2017. The Executive Compensation Committee’s principal responsibilities include: (a) reviewing and approving on an annual basis the compensation of all our executive officers; (b) making recommendations to the Board regarding compensation of non-employee directors; and (c) reviewing and administering all benefit plans pursuant to which our securities (including restricted share grants and restricted stock unit awards) are granted to our executive officers or directors. The Board has determined that each member of the Executive Compensation Committee satisfies the requirements for compensation committee members contained in Nasdaq Rule 5605(d)(2)(A).
8

The Nominating Committee held three meetings in 2017. The Nominating Committee’s principal responsibilities include: (a) establishing criteria for the selection of new Board members and conducting searches and interviews for individuals qualified to become Board members; (b) making recommendations to the Board regarding director nominees for the next annual meeting of shareholders from the pool of identified qualified individuals; and (c) recommending to the Board which directors should serve on the various committees of the Board. The Nominating Committee may use various methods to identify director candidates, including recommendations from existing Board members, management, shareholders, search firms and other outside sources. The Nominating Committee does not have a formal policy of considering diversity in identifying potential director nominees, but believes that diversity, in skills, experience, perspective and background, is an important contributing factor to an effective decision-making process. Director candidates need not possess any specific minimum qualifications, rather, a candidate’s suitability for nomination and election to the Board will be evaluated in light of the diversity of skills, experience, perspective and background required for the effective functioning of the Board, as well as our strategy and regulatory and market environments. All nominees are currently directors of Credit Acceptance. When considering whether the nominees have the experience, attributes and skills to serve as a director, the Board focused primarily on the biographical information set forth above. With respect to Mr. Roberts, the Board considered his in-depth knowledge of the Company and his ability to provide strategic guidance to our business operations. With respect to Ms. Flanagan, the Board considered her experience on our Board and her significant management experience, expertise and background with regard to accounting and financial matters. With respect to Mr. Tryforos, the Board considered his experience on our Board and his background with regard to investing and financial matters. With respect to Mr. Vassalluzzo, the Board considered his experience on our Board and his expertise and background with regard to investing and financial matters. The Nominating Committee will consider candidates recommended by shareholders using the same procedures and standards utilized for evaluating candidates recommended by other sources. See “Shareholder Proposals and Nominees for 2019 Annual Meeting” for a description of the procedures for shareholders to submit recommendations of candidates for director.
The Audit Committee held ten meetings in 2017. The Audit Committee’s principal responsibilities include: (a) overseeing the integrity of our financial statements and financial reporting process, and our systems of internal accounting and financial controls; (b) overseeing the annual independent audit of our financial statements, the engagement of the independent auditors and the evaluation of the independent auditors’ qualifications, independence and performance; (c) overseeing our disclosure controls and procedures; (d) overseeing whistleblower procedures (e) approving in advance all audit services and to ensure that a written statement is received from the external auditors setting forth all relationships with us; (f) reviewing and approving any related party transactions; (g) periodically meeting with the Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary and the appropriate legal staff to review our material legal affairs; and (h) acting as the Qualified Legal Compliance Committee. The Board has determined that each of the members of the Audit Committee is “independent”, as independence is defined in the applicable Nasdaq and SEC rules for audit committee members. The Board has also determined that Mr. Tryforos, Mr. Vassalluzzo and Ms. Flanagan are “audit committee financial experts” as defined by applicable SEC rules and that each of the Audit Committee members satisfies all other qualifications for audit committee members set forth in the applicable Nasdaq and SEC rules.
9

Report of the Audit Committee
In accordance with its written charter, the Audit Committee provides assistance to the Board in fulfilling its responsibility to the shareholders, potential shareholders and investment community relating to oversight of the independent auditors, corporate accounting, reporting practices and the quality and integrity of our financial reports.
In discharging its oversight responsibility as to the audit process, the Audit Committee received from the independent auditors and reviewed a formal written statement describing all relationships between the auditors and us that might reasonably be thought to bear on the auditors’ independence consistent with the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding the independent auditors' communications with the audit committee concerning independence, and discussed with the auditors any relationships that may reasonably be thought to impact their objectivity and independence and satisfied itself as to the auditors’ independence.
The Audit Committee discussed with the independent auditors the matters required to be discussed by Public Company Accounting Oversight Board auditing standard AS 1301, Communications with Audit Committees.
The Audit Committee reviewed and discussed with management and the independent auditors our audited financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 and the independent auditors’ evaluation of our internal control over financial reporting.
Based on the above-mentioned reviews and discussions with management and the independent auditors, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that our audited financial statements be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 for filing with the SEC. The Audit Committee also reappointed Grant Thornton as the independent auditors for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2018.
AUDIT COMMITTEE:
Glenda J. Flanagan
Thomas N. Tryforos (Chair)
Scott J. Vassalluzzo
10

Shareholder Communications with the Board
Shareholders desiring to leave an anonymous or confidential message for the Board or any individual director may call (855) 900-0046. Additionally, shareholders may e-mail the Board by going to our website at ir.creditacceptance.com/contact-the-board. Telephone calls will be recorded and summarized by the third party provider which monitors the hotline service. A summary of the calls received will be sent to the Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary, the Senior Vice President – Internal Audit, the Chairman of the Audit Committee, and to any director to whom communications are addressed. Communications submitted to the Board through our website will be sent to the Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary, the Senior Vice President – Internal Audit, the Chairman of the Audit Committee, and any directors to whom the communication was addressed.
Codes of Conduct
We have adopted codes of conduct that apply to our directors, executive officers and other employees. The codes of conduct are available on our website at creditacceptance.com through the “Corporate Governance” link on the “Investor Relations” page. Shareholders may also obtain a written copy of the codes of conduct, without charge, by sending a written request to the Investor Relations Department, Credit Acceptance Corporation, P.O. Box 513, Southfield, Michigan 48034. We intend to disclose on our website any amendment to any provision of the codes of conduct that relates to any element of the definition of “code of ethics” enumerated in Item 406(b) of Regulation S-K under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the “Exchange Act”) and any waiver from any such provision granted to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller or persons performing similar functions.
COMPENSATION OF EXECUTIVE OFFICERS
COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS
Compensation of Executive Officers
This Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes the elements of compensation for the following individuals, collectively referred to as our “named executive officers”:

• | Brett A. Roberts, Chief Executive Officer;

• | Steven M. Jones, President;

• | Kenneth S. Booth, Chief Financial Officer;

• | Charles A. Pearce, Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary; and

• | Arthur L. Smith, Chief Analytics Officer.

General Philosophy
Our executive compensation programs are designed to achieve the following objectives:

• | attract and retain individuals that will drive business success; and

• | provide appropriate incentives that reward outstanding financial performance and align the interests of executives and shareholders.

We accomplish these objectives through compensation programs that:

• | contain a significant component tied to Company performance;

• | provide competitive overall compensation if performance objectives are achieved; and

• | encourage participants to act as owners.

11

Overall Process
The Executive Compensation Committee (the “Compensation Committee”) oversees and approves our overall compensation strategy and determines all aspects of compensation for our Chief Executive Officer. The Compensation Committee also determines compensation for other named executive officers after considering recommendations supplied by our Chief Executive Officer.
The Compensation Committee periodically reviews all aspects of executive compensation and determines if existing plans are effective in meeting the objectives described above. Such reviews are typically conducted at the first meeting of each fiscal year. From time to time, the Compensation Committee may make modifications to existing plans or adopt new plans. The Compensation Committee does not use compensation consultants or peer groups.
Compensation – Mr. Roberts, Chief Executive Officer
Compensation for Mr. Roberts, our Chief Executive Officer, includes a base salary and equity-based incentive compensation.
Base salaries at all levels in the organization are designed to provide a level of basic compensation and allow us to recruit and retain qualified team members. Mr. Roberts’ base salary was determined by the Compensation Committee after considering the following:

• | the performance of Credit Acceptance over Mr. Roberts’ tenure as Chief Executive Officer;

• | an assessment of Mr. Roberts’ individual performance;

• | market data;

• | internal benchmarks; and

• | other components of Mr. Roberts’ total compensation plan.

In January 2018, the Compensation Committee determined Mr. Roberts’ annual base salary of $1,025,000 for 2017 will remain unchanged for 2018, based on the determination that his overall compensation plan did not require adjustment and is working as intended.
The principal component of Mr. Roberts’ incentive compensation plan is comprised of performance-based restricted stock unit (“RSU”) and restricted share awards that vest over a 15 year period based upon the achievement of growth targets in economic profit, a non-GAAP financial measure. Economic profit measures how efficiently we utilize our total capital, both debt and equity. Management uses economic profit to assess our performance as well as to make capital allocation decisions. Management believes this measure is important to shareholders because it allows shareholders to compare the returns we earn by investing capital in our core business with the return they could expect if we returned capital to shareholders and they invested in other securities. Economic profit is defined, for the purposes of the RSU and restricted share vesting calculation, as net income (adjusted for non-recurring items and certain non-GAAP adjustments) less a cost of capital. The cost of capital includes a cost of debt and a cost of equity. The cost of equity is determined based on a formula that considers the risk of the business (assessed at 5% + the average 30-year treasury rate) and the risk associ ated with our use of debt. The actual formula utilized for determining the cost of equity is as follows: (the average 30-year treasury rate + 5%) + [(1 – tax rate) x (the average 30-year treasury rate + 5% – the pre-tax average cost of debt rate) x average debt/(average equity + average debt x tax rate)].
On March 26, 2012, the Compensation Committee approved an award of 310,000 RSUs and 190,000 restricted shares to Mr. Roberts. Each RSU represents and has a value equal to one share of our Common Stock. The 310,000 RSUs are eligible to vest over a ten year period starting in 2012 based upon the cumulative dollar amount of improvement in annual economic profit as compared to the annual economic profit for 2011. The RSUs are eligible to vest beginning in 2012 based on the following formula: Cumulative improvement in economic profit divided by $200 million multiplied by 310,000. The cumulative number of RSUs that may be vested as of the end of any year may not exceed 31,000 (or 10% of the total) multiplied by the number of full calendar years that have elapsed since January 1, 2012.
12

In 2017, under the formula described above, 21,496 of the 31,000 RSUs eligible to vest were approved for vesting by the Compensation Committee in January 2018. As of the Record Date, 176,496 of the 310,000 RSUs awarded to Mr. Roberts on March 26, 2012 have vested. Vested RSUs from the March 26, 2012 award will be settled in stock in equal installments on December 31, 2022, 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026.
The grant of 190,000 restricted shares is comprised of 90,000 restricted shares that vest over a ten year period starting in 2012 and 100,000 restricted shares that vest over a five year period beginning in 2022.
The 90,000 restricted shares are eligible to vest beginning in 2012 based on the following formula: Cumulative improvement in economic profit divided by $200 million multiplied by 90,000. The cumulative number of restricted shares that may be vested as of the end of any year may not exceed 9,000 (or 10% of the total) multiplied by the number of full calendar years that have elapsed since January 1, 2012. Any of the 90,000 restricted shares that vest will be subject to sale restrictions that will prevent the shares from being sold until such restrictions lapse.
The 100,000 restricted shares are eligible to vest in equal installments if economic profit exceeds $343,143,000 in 2022, 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026. Any of the 100,000 restricted shares that vest will be distributed at the time of vesting.
In 2017, under the formula described above, 6,241 of the 9,000 restricted shares eligible to vest were approved for vesting by the Compensation Committee in January 2018. As of the Record Date, 51,241 of the 190,000 restricted shares awarded to Mr. Roberts have vested. The sales restrictions of the vested restricted shares will generally lapse in equal installments on December 31, 2022, 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026; provided, however, that the sales restrictions will proportionally lapse on an earlier date in the event that the Company repurchases shares or pays a cash dividend based on the aggregate number of shares repurchased divided by the number of Company shares outstanding and/or the aggregate amount of cash paid as a dividend, divided by the fair market value of the Company, as applicable.
If the Company pays a cash dividend, the amount of such dividend will be paid in additional restricted shares for any unvested restricted shares and in additional RSUs for any undistributed RSUs. The amount of such dividend will be paid in cash for any vested restricted shares.
The Compensation Committee believes that the RSUs and restricted shares granted to Mr. Roberts appropriately align his compensation with the interests of shareholders as a result of the following:

• | the financial rewards will be received only if long-term economic profit increases over time;

• | the amount of compensation received will be proportionate to the amount of shareholder wealth created as measured by the share price; and

• | the RSU and restricted share awards are long-term in nature, which will incentivize Mr. Roberts to take actions that will benefit shareholders longer-term.

The allocation between cash and equity compensation, and between short- and long-term incentives, was determined based on the discretion of the Compensation Committee. The ultimate allocation will depend on our future performance and future changes in our share price. If vesting targets are achieved, it is likely that a substantial percentage of the amount realized will be from long-term, equity-based incentives, which is consistent with the philosophy of the Compensation Committee that executive compensation should be linked to long-term shareholder value. Since a substantial portion of the amounts to be realized by Mr. Roberts will be restricted until 2022, the Compensation Committee believes this plan creates an incentive for Mr. Roberts to take actions and make decisions that will benefit us over a long-term time period. Such incentives are believed to be appropriate given the nature of the duties and responsibilities assigned to the Chief Executive Officer.
Mr. Roberts also maintains a substantial ownership stake in Credit Acceptance. As of the Record Date, Mr. Roberts owned 212,027 shares of our Common Stock, 138,759 unvested shares of restricted stock, 170,495 vested RSUs, and 133,504 unvested RSUs.
13

Compensation – Other Named Executive Officers
Base Salaries. Base salaries at all levels in the organization are designed to provide a level of basic compensation and allow us to recruit and retain qualified team members. Base salaries are determined by the Compensation Committee after reviewing recommendations supplied by our Chief Executive Officer. The recommendations were based on the following factors:

• | the performance of Credit Acceptance;

• | an assessment of the named executive officer’s individual performance;

• | market data;

• | internal benchmarks;

• | other non-equity and equity compensation components of the named executive officer’s total compensation plan; and

• | roles and responsibilities for each named executive officer.

In January 2018, the Compensation Committee determined 2018 base salaries for our named executive officers other than our Chief Executive Officer. Based on the criteria stated above, the Compensation Committee approved the following base salary changes:

Name |  | 2018 |  | 2017 |  | Increase |
Steven M. Jones |  | $ | 746,750 |  |  | $ | 725,000 |  |  | 3.0 | % |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 540,750 |  |  | 525,000 |  |  | 3.0 | % |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 540,750 |  |  | 525,000 |  |  | 3.0 | % |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 540,750 |  |  | 525,000 |  |  | 3.0 | % |

The increases to base salaries were determined based on a combination of Company results for 2017 and each employee’s individual performance attainments for the year.
Incentive Compensation – Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith. The incentive compensation plan for Messrs. Jones, Boo th, Pearce, and Smith attempts to balance ann ual and long-term Company performance and is comprised of RSU awards and annual cash awards.
2017 RSU Awards – On January 30, 2017, the Compensation Committee approved awards of 10,000 RSUs to Mr. Jones, and 7,300 RSUs each to Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith. The RSUs awarded to Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith vest over a four year performance period starting in 2017, based upon the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS over the performance period. Vesting for each year of the performance period will be determined as follows:
Year 1

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is at least 5%, one-quarter (25.0%) of the RSUs shall vest.

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is less than 5%, no RSUs shall vest.

Year 2

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is at least 5%, one-quarter (25.0%) of the RSUs shall vest. In addition, any RSUs that were eligible to vest in Year 1, but did not vest in Year 1, shall vest.

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is less than 5%, no RSUs shall vest.

Year 3

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is at least 5%, one-quarter (25.0%) of the RSUs shall vest. In addition, any RSUs that were eligible to vest in Year 1 and Year 2, but did not vest in Year 1 or Year 2, shall vest.

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is less than 5%, no RSUs shall vest.

Year 4

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is at least 5%, one-quarter (25.0%) of the RSUs shall vest. In addition, any RSUs that were eligible to vest in Year 1, Year 2, and Year 3 but did not vest in Year 1, Year 2, or Year 3 shall vest.

• | If the compound annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS is less than 5%, no RSUs shall vest.

14

In 2017, under the formula described above, the compounded annual growth rate of Adjusted EPS was greater than 5%, so 100% of the 2,500 RSUs eligible to vest for Mr. Jones and 100% of the 1,825 RSUs eligible to vest for each of Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith were vested, respectively, upon the approval of the Compensation Committee in January 2018. As of the Record Date, 2,500 RSUs awarded in January 2017 to Mr. Jones and 1,825 RSUs awarded in January 2017 to each of Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith have vested. The vested RSUs will be distributed on January 30, 2023.
Annual Cash Awards – Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith are also eligible to receive an annual cash award based on Company performance. Company performance is measured based on the annual increase in economic profit. If annual economic profit increases from the prior year, Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith will receive a cash award that will be calculated using the following formula: recipient’s base salary multiplied by the dollar increase in annual economic profit divided by $25 million multiplied by 90%. If annual economic profit does not increase from the prior year, Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith will no t receive a cash award. If 2017 annual economic profit had increased by $25 million, our internal target for this purpose, Mr. Jones would have received a cash award equal to $652,500 and each of Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith would have received a cash award equal to $472,500. B ased on the dollar increase in annual economic profit for 2017, Mr. Jones earned a cash award of $265,852 and Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith each earned a cash award of $192,514, which were paid in February 2018.
The Compensation Committee believes that the incentive compensation plan for Messrs. Jones, Boo th, Pearce, and Smith appropriately aligns their compensation with the interests of shareholders because:

• | annual cash awards will be received only if economic profit increases;

• | RSU awards will vest only if long-term Adjusted EPS increases over time;

• | the amount of compensation received from RSU awards will be proportionate to the amount of shareholder wealth created as measured by the share price; and

• | the RSU awards are long-term in nature, which will incentivize Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith to take actions that will benefit shareholders longer-term.

The allocation between cash and equity compensation, and between short- and long-term incentives, was determined based on the discretion of the Compensation Committee. The ultimate allocation will depend on our future performance and future changes in our share price. If vesting targets are achieved, it is likely that a substantial percentage of the amount realized will be from long-term, equity-based incentives, which is consistent with the philosophy of the Compensation Committee that executive compensation should be linked to long-term shareholder value. Since substantial portions of the amounts to be realized by Messrs. Jones, Boo th, Pearce, and Smith will be restricted until 2023, the Compensation Committee believes this plan creates an incentive for Messrs. Jones, Boo th, Pearce, and Smith to take actions and make decisions that will benefit us over a long-term time period. Such incentives are believed to be appropriate given the nature of the duties and responsibilities assigned to these executive officers.
Deductibility of Executive Compensation
Prior to the enactment of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (“2017 Tax Act”) in December 2017, Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, restricted the deductibility of executive compensation paid to our Chief Executive Officer and any of the three other most highly compensated executive officers (excluding our Chief Financial Officer) at the end of any fiscal year to not more than $1 million in annual compensation (including gains from the exercise of certain stock option grants). Certain performance-based compensation was exempt from this limitation if it complied with the various conditions described in Section 162(m).
The Compensation Committee intended, where appropriate, to structure compensation in a manner that caused it to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m); however, it believes that it may be appropriate from time to time to exceed the limitations on deductibility under Section 162(m) to ensure that executive officers are compensated in a manner that it believes to be consistent with our best interests and our shareholders' best interests, and reserves the authority to approve non-deductible compensation in appropriate circumstances. In addition, changes in applicable tax laws and regulations, and interpretations of such laws and regulations, as well as other factors beyond the Company's control may affect the deductibility of executive compensation.
15

Pursuant to the 2017 Tax Act, subject to certain transition rules, for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017, the performance-based compensation exception to the deduction limitations under Section 162(m) has been repealed and the $1 million deduction limit now applies to all of our Named Executive Officers, whether or not compensation is performance-based. The new rules do not apply to remuneration provided pursuant to a written binding contract in effect on November 2, 2017 that is not modified in any material respect after that date.
Response to 2017 Say-on-Pay
Shareholder endorsement of the design and administration of our executive compensation programs was evidenced by a vote of approval of our named executive officers' compensation at our 2017 annual meeting of shareholders in excess of 98% of the votes cast. As a result of this favorable vote regarding our named executive officers’ compensation, it was determined that no changes were necessary to our executive compensation design and administration. In addition, at our 2017 annual meeting of shareholders, our shareholders voted to hold an advisory vote on named executive officer compensation every year. The Compensation Committee has accepted the shareholders’ recommendation and, therefore, shareholders will have another opportunity to consider and approve, in a non-binding advisory vote, the compensation of our named executive officers at the Annual Meeting.
Report of the Executive Compensation Committee
The Executive Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above with management and, based on such review and discussions, the Executive Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Proxy Statement.
THE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE:
Glenda J. Flanagan
Thomas N. Tryforos
Scott J. Vassalluzzo (Chair)
16

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE
The following table sets forth certain summary information for the year indicated concerning the compensation awarded to, earned by, or paid to our named executive officers.

Name and Principal Position |  | Year |  | Salary ($) |  | Stock Awards ($) (a) |  | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation ($) (b) |  | All Other Compensation ($) (c) |  | Total ($) |
Brett A. Roberts |  | 2017 |  | $ | 1,025,000 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 10,800 |  |  | $ | 1,035,800 |  |
Chief Executive Officer |  | 2016 |  | 1,025,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,092 |  |  | 1,033,092 |  |
|  | 2015 |  | 1,025,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,092 |  |  | 1,033,092 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | 2017 |  | $ | 723,074 |  |  | $ | 2,064,500 |  |  | $ | 265,852 |  |  | $ | 11,605 |  |  | $ | 3,065,031 |  |
President |  | 2016 |  | 705,469 |  |  | — |  |  | 766,603 |  |  | 11,711 |  |  | 1,483,783 |  |
|  | 2015 |  | 671,875 |  |  | — |  |  | 783,554 |  |  | 11,846 |  |  | 1,467,275 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 2017 |  | $ | 523,317 |  |  | $ | 1,507,085 |  |  | $ | 192,514 |  |  | $ | 11,620 |  |  | $ | 2,234,536 |  |
Chief Financial Officer |  | 2016 |  | 507,938 |  |  | — |  |  | 551,954 |  |  | 11,711 |  |  | 1,071,603 |  |
|  | 2015 |  | 483,750 |  |  | — |  |  | 564,159 |  |  | 11,846 |  |  | 1,059,755 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 2017 |  | $ | 523,317 |  |  | $ | 1,507,085 |  |  | $ | 192,514 |  |  | $ | 11,611 |  |  | $ | 2,234,527 |  |
Chief Legal Officer and |  | 2016 |  | 507,938 |  |  | — |  |  | 551,954 |  |  | 11,711 |  |  | 1,071,603 |  |
Corporate Secretary |  | 2015 |  | 483,750 |  |  | — |  |  | 564,159 |  |  | 11,846 |  |  | 1,059,755 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 2017 |  | $ | 523,317 |  |  | $ | 1,507,085 |  |  | $ | 192,514 |  |  | $ | 13,067 |  |  | $ | 2,235,983 |  |
Chief Analytics Officer |  | 2016 |  | 507,938 |  |  | — |  |  | 551,954 |  |  | 11,711 |  |  | 1,071,603 |  |
|  | 2015 |  | 483,750 |  |  | — |  |  | 564,159 |  |  | 11,846 |  |  | 1,059,755 |  |

(a) | The amounts reported in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of any stock awards granted during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015. The grant date fair value was determined using the closing market price of our Common Stock reported on Nasdaq as of the grant date of the awards.

(b) | The amounts reported in this column were determined and approved by the Compensation Committee during January 2018, 2017, and 2016 for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively, and paid out shortly thereafter.

(c) | The amounts reported in this column consist of our matching contribution for the 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan and payments under the Credit Acceptance Corporation Profit Sharing Variable Compensation Program, available to all team members except the Chief Executive Officer. This program is designed to reward team members for increased Company profitability by way of a quarterly payment. Additionally, the amounts in this column include employee reimbursements during the year for the payment of taxes on service or other awards.

17

2017 GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS
The following table sets forth information concerning each grant of an award made to our named executive officers in 2017.

|  |  |  | Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards (a) |  | Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity Incentive Plan Awards (b) |  | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock (#) |  | Closing Price on Grant Date ($/Sh) |
Name |  | Grant Date |  | Target ($) |  | Target (#) |  | Maximum (#) |  |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | 1/30/2017 |  | $ | 652,500 |  |  | 10,000 |  |  | 10,000 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | 206.45 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 1/30/2017 |  | 472,500 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | — |  |  | 206.45 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 1/30/2017 |  | 472,500 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | — |  |  | 206.45 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 1/30/2017 |  | 472,500 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | 7,300 |  |  | — |  |  | 206.45 |  |

(a) | The amounts were calculated based on the formulas determined by the Compensation Committee in accordance with our named executive officers’ incentive compensation plans. The annual cash award plan for Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith is based on Company performance. They receive a percentage of their base salary as a cash award depending on the dollar increase in economic profit generated by us in the current year. Our named executive officers’ incentive compensation plans do not have a formal threshold award or maximum amount payable.

The cash awards earned by Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith based on the dollar increase in annual economic profit for 2017 are included in the Summary Compensation Table.

(b) | Our named executive officers’ equity incentive compensation plans do not have a formal threshold award.

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT 2017 FISCAL YEAR-END
The following table provides information with respect to unvested restricted shares and RSUs held by our named executive officers as of December 31, 2017.

|  | Stock Awards |
Name |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#) (a) |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested ($) (b) |
Brett A. Roberts |  | 300,000 |  | $ | 97,044,000 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | 10,000 |  | 3,234,800 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 7,300 |  | 2,361,404 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 7,300 |  | 2,361,404 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 7,300 |  | 2,361,404 |  |

(a) | Represents RSUs and restricted shares granted under the Company's Amended and Restated Incentive Compensation Plan (as amended March 26, 2012, the “Incentive Plan”).

The RSUs and restricted shares granted to Mr. Roberts and RSUs granted to Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith have performance-based vesting requirements and are more fully described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement.

(b) | Value is equal to the closing market price reported on Nasdaq of $323.48 per share as of December 31, 2017, multiplied by the number of unvested restricted shares and unvested RSUs held.

18

2017 STOCK VESTED
The following table provides information with respect to shares acquired on vesting by our named executive officers during 2017.

|  | Stock Awards |
Name |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#) (a) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($) (b) |
Brett A. Roberts |  | 53,005 |  | $ | 10,814,080 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | 2,800 |  | 578,060 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 2,000 |  | 412,900 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 2,000 |  | 412,900 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 2,000 |  | 412,900 |  |

(a) | Includes the vesting of performance-based restricted shares and RSUs. The distribution date for the vested restricted shares and RSUs for Mr. Roberts will be in equal installments on December 31, 2022, 2023, 2024, 2025 and 2026. The distribution date for the 2,800 vested RSUs for Mr. Jones, and the 2,000 vested RSUs for Messrs. Booth, Pearce, and Smith, respectively, will be January 29, 2019.

(b) | The amounts are calculated based on the closing price reported on Nasdaq as of the date vested, or the business day preceding the scheduled vesting date if the scheduled vesting occurs on a weekend or holiday.

2017 NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION TABLE

Name |  | Executive Contributions in Last Fiscal Year ($) |  | Registrant Contributions in Last Fiscal Year ($) (a) |  | Aggregate Earnings in Last Fiscal Year ($) (b) (c) |  | Aggregate Withdrawals / Distributions ($) (c) |  | Aggregate Balance at Last Fiscal Year-End ($) (d) |
Brett A. Roberts |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 32,268,685 |  |  | $ | (277,671 | ) |  | $ | 98,558,210 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | — |  |  | 3,234,800 |  |  | 878,491 |  |  | — |  |  | 5,916,449 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 614,975 |  |  | (19,200 | ) |  | 4,241,793 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 614,975 |  |  | (19,200 | ) |  | 4,241,793 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 574,484 |  |  | (492,400 | ) |  | 4,271,877 |  |

(a) | The amounts relate to RSUs granted to Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith during 2017 which will be settled in shares on a date that is later than the date on which they vest and are more fully described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement. The contribution reported is equal to the closing market price reported on Nasdaq of $323.48 per share as of December 31, 2017 multiplied by the number of RSUs awarded to Messrs. Jones, Booth, Pearce, and Smith. These amounts are a subset of, and not in addition to, the amounts disclosed in the "Stock Awards" column of the Summary Compensation Table and are disclosed in this table solely because of the awards' delayed delivery date.

(b) | The amounts relate to RSUs granted prior to December 31, 2016 which are settled in shares on a date that is later than the date on which they vest and are more fully described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement. The reported amount of aggregate earnings for each individual is calculated as the number of RSUs held by such individual as of December 31, 2016 and not converted or released during 2017 multiplied by the difference between the closing market price of our Common Stock reported on Nasdaq of $323.48 per share as of December 31, 2017 and $217.51 per share as of December 31, 2016, plus, with respect to any RSUs held by such individual as of December 31, 2016 and converted or released on any date during 2017, the difference between the closing market price as of December 31, 2016 and the closing market price on the date of such conversion or release, multiplied by the number of such RSUs converted or released on that date.

19

(c) | On January 30, 2017, Messrs. Booth and Pearce released 93 vested RSUs each originally granted to them in January 2014 to cover their tax liability resulting from the vesting of RSUs on that date. On February 22, 2017, Mr. Smith had 2,500 vested RSUs converted to shares of common stock. These RSUs were granted to him on September 3, 2009. On March 1, 2017, Mr. Roberts released 1,361 vested RSUs originally granted to him in March 2012 to cover the tax liability resulting from the vesting of RSUs on that date. The aggregate withdrawals/distributions reported are calculated based on the number of RSUs converted/released multiplied by the closing market price per share reported on Nasdaq of $206.45, $196.96 and $204.02 as of January 30, 2017, February 22, 2017 and March 1, 2017, respectively.

(d) | The grants of these RSUs were disclosed in the Summary Compensation Table and Grant of Plan-Based Awards table in the year of grant. Such amounts do not represent additional compensation. The RSUs earned and the RSUs that are still subject to forfeiture for each individual during the associated performance period are as follows as of December 31, 2017:

|  | Aggregate Balance at Last Fiscal Year-End |
Name |  | Earned ($) |  | Subject to Forfeiture ($) |  | Total ($) |
Brett A. Roberts |  | $ | 48,418,810 |  |  | $ | 50,139,400 |  |  | $ | 98,558,210 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | 2,681,649 |  |  | 3,234,800 |  |  | 5,916,449 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | 1,880,389 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 4,241,793 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | 1,880,389 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 4,241,793 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | 1,910,473 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 4,271,877 |  |

POTENTIAL PAYMENTS ON TERMINATION/CHANGE IN CONTROL
None of our named executive officers have individual agreements with us providing for cash severance payments or benefits continuation on any termination of employment, including on a termination prior to or following a change in control. If a named executive officer terminates employment for any reason prior to the lapse of the restricted period for restricted shares or the vesting period for RSU awards, any restricted shares or unvested RSU awards shall be forfeited. The Compensation Committee may waive or change the remaining restrictions or add additional restrictions with respect to any restricted shares or RSU award that would otherwise be forfeited, as it deems appropriate.
The following table sets forth the potential amounts payable to our named executive officers in the event of a change in control with respect to restricted shares and restricted stock unit awards held by our named executive officers as of December 31, 2017.

|  | Accelerated Vesting of Equity Awards (a) |
Name |  | Restricted Shares |  | Unvested Restricted Stock Units (b) |  | Total |
Brett A. Roberts |  | $ | 46,904,600 |  |  | $ | 50,139,400 |  |  | $ | 97,044,000 |  |
Steven M. Jones |  | — |  |  | 3,234,800 |  |  | 3,234,800 |  |
Kenneth S. Booth |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |
Charles A. Pearce |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |
Arthur L. Smith |  | — |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |  | 2,361,404 |  |

(a) | In the event of a change in control, the restrictions applicable to restricted shares and granted RSUs shall lapse, the performance goals shall be deemed to have been achieved at target levels, and all other terms and conditions shall be deemed to have been satisfied. Payment shall be made in cash within 30 days following the effective date of the change in control.

The amounts reported are calculated based on the number of unvested restricted shares or RSUs held by each named executive officer multiplied by the closing market price reported on Nasdaq of $323.48 per share as of December 31, 2017.

(b) | In addition to the awards set forth in this table, upon termination of employment for any reason, our named executive officers are eligible for payment of vested RSUs at the time that they would have received payment absent termination.

20

2017 CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PAY RATIO
The following table provides information with respect to the 2017 total compensation ratio of our Chief Executive Officer to our median team member.

|  | 2017 Total Compensation |
Chief Executive Officer (a) |  | $ | 1,035,800 |  |
Median Team Member (a)(b) |  | $ | 58,312 |  |
Ratio of Chief Executive Officer to Median Team Member Compensation |  | 18:1 |

(a) | Annual total compensation was calculated consistent with the disclosure requirement of executive compensation under the Summary Compensation Table.

(b) | We identified our median team member by examining 2017 W-2 gross wages for all team members, excluding our Chief Executive Officer, who were employed by us as of December 31, 2017. The population of team members examined included full-time and part-time team members, including those hired during 2017. We believe W-2 gross wages is a consistently applied compensation measure that reasonably reflects the total annual compensation of our team members.

2017 DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
Our non-employee directors are eligible to receive the following:

• | a quarterly retainer of $12,500 or payments of $1,500 for each Board meeting attended and $500 for each committee meeting attended

• | stock-based awards under our Incentive Plan

• | reimbursement for travel related expenses

In 2017, Ms. Flanagan received a quarterly retainer, Mr. Tryforos received payments for each Board and committee meeting attended, and Mr. Vassalluzzo opted not to receive quarterly retainers or payments for each Board and committee meeting attended. In 2017, Ms. Flanagan and Messrs. Tryforos and Vassalluzzo were each reimbursed for business-related travel expenses.
On March 13, 2014, the Board approved awards of 4,000 RSUs each to Ms. Flanagan and Mr. Vassalluzzo. Mr. Tryforos opted not to participate in the Incentive Plan. The RSUs vest over a five year period starting in 2014, based upon the compounded annual growth rate in our economic profit. Each year, 20% of the grant is eligible for vesting.
The vesting percentage of RSUs eligible for vesting is determined as follows:

Compounded Annual Growth Rate in Economic Profit |  | Vesting Percentage (a)
10% or greater |  | 100%
greater than 0% but less than 10% |  | 50%
less than 0% |  | 0%

(a) | Represents the percentage of RSUs eligible for vesting that will vest. RSUs eligible for vesting include RSUs that were eligible for vesting in prior years, but did not vest in prior years.

21

In 2017, under the formula described above, the compounded annual growth rate in economic profit from 2016 to 2017 was greater than 10%, so 100% of the 800 RSUs eligible to vest for both Ms. Flanagan and Mr. Vassalluzzo were vested upon the approval of the Compensation Committee in January 2018. As of the Record Date, 3,200 RSUs awarded in March 2014 to each Ms. Flanagan and Mr. Vassalluzzo have vested. The vested RSUs will be distributed on February 22, 2021. Directors who are our employees (i.e., Mr. Roberts) are not compensated for their services as directors. The following table sets forth certain information regarding the compensation earned during 2017 by each non-employee director who served on the Board in 2017.

Name |  | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ($) |  | Stock Awards ($) |  | Total ($) |
Glenda J. Flanagan |  | $ | 50,000 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 50,000 |  |
Thomas N. Tryforos |  | 20,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 20,000 |  |
Scott J. Vassalluzzo |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |

PROPOSAL #2 - ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION
Pursuant to Section 14A of the Exchange Act, we are including this proposal to enable our shareholders to vote on an advisory basis on the compensation of our named executive officers. This vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation, but rather the overall compensation of our named executive officers and the executive compensation philosophy, policies and practices described in this Proxy Statement.
As described in detail in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement, our executive compensation programs are designed to align the interests of our executives with those of our shareholders by rewarding performance that meets or exceeds established goals. Our executive compensation program is designed to attract and retain our named executive officers and reward outstanding financial performance. We feel that our executive compensation programs achieve these goals as intended and the Board recommends a vote FOR the resolution set forth below indicating approval of the compensation of our named executive officers. Executed proxies will be voted FOR the advisory proposal to approve our named executive officer compensation unless shareholders specify otherwise in their proxies. This proposal, commonly known as a “say on pay” proposal, provides shareholders the opportunity to indicate their support of the compensation we pay to our named executive officers through the following resolution:
“Resolved, that the shareholders of Credit Acceptance Corporation approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the named executive officers as disclosed in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the accompanying compensation tables, and the related narrative disclosure contained in the Company's proxy statement for the 2018 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.”
This vote on the compensation of our named executive officers is advisory and not binding. However, the Compensation Committee will take into account the outcome of the vote when considering future executive compensation arrangements. Pursuant to a policy we adopted in 2017, we provide our shareholders with the opportunity to vote on a “say to pay” proposal at each annual meeting.
22

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND TRANSACTIONS
In the normal course of our business, affiliated dealers assign consumer loans to us under the portfolio and purchase programs. Dealer loans and purchased loans with affiliated dealers are on the same terms as those with non-affiliated dealers. Affiliated dealers are comprised of dealers owned or controlled by: (1) Mr. Foss, our founder, significant shareholder and former Chairman of the Board; and (2) a member of Mr. Foss’s immediate family.
On January 3, 2017, Mr. Foss retired as officer, director and employee of the Company and entered into a shareholder agreement with the Company. Under the shareholder agreement, Mr. Foss agreed, until the final adjournment of the tenth annual meeting of shareholders held by the Company after the date of the shareholder agreement, to cause all shares of the Company beneficially owned by him or any of his affiliates or associates to be voted in accordance with the recommendation of the Company’s Board of Directors with respect to election and removal of directors, certain routine matters and any other proposal to be submitted to the Company’s shareholders with respect to any extraordinary transaction providing for the acquisition of all of the Company’s outstanding common stock. As a result, we no longer consider the remaining dealers owned or controlled by Mr. Foss or a member of Mr. Foss’s immediate family to be affiliated with us for financial statement disclosure purposes while Mr. Foss’s voting interests in the Company are subject to the voting restrictions under the shareholder agreement. However, we continue to report his activity below as Mr. Foss remains a beneficial owner of more than five percent of the Company's voting securities.
The affiliated dealer loan balance was $1.2 million as of December 31, 2017, which is 0.0% of our total consolidated dealer loan balance. A summary of related party loan activity is as follows:

(In millions) |  | For the Year Ended December 31, 2017
|  | Affiliated dealer activity |  | % of consolidated
Dealer loan revenue |  | $ | 0.1 |  |  | 0.0 | %
Dealer holdback payments |  | 0.7 |  |  | 0.5 | %

In accordance with its written charter, the Audit Committee reviews and approves all of our transactions with directors and executive officers and with firms that employ directors, as well as any other material related party transactions. Any such transactions would be reviewed by the Audit Committee in light of whether it resulted in a conflict of interest for the individual and whether such transaction is fair to us and in our best interests. The terms of the transactions described above were previously approved by the Audit Committee; therefore, the Audit Committee does not intend to re-approve these transactions and relationships unless they no longer occur in the ordinary course of our business and the terms change such that the transactions no longer occur on the same terms as transactions with non-affiliated dealers.
PROPOSAL #3 - RATIFICATION OF GRANT THORNTON
Information as to Grant Thornton, our independent registered public accounting firm, appears below under the heading "Independent Accountants." The Board recommends a vote FOR ratifying the selection of Grant Thornton as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2018. Executed proxies will be voted FOR the ratification of the selection of Grant Thornton as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2018 unless shareholders specify otherwise in their proxies.
Although ratification is not required by our bylaws or otherwise, the Board is submitting the selection of Grant Thornton to our shareholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate practice. Should the shareholders fail to provide such ratification, the Audit Committee will reconsider its selection of Grant Thornton as the independent registered public accountants for 2018. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee in its discretion may select a different registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in our and our shareholders’ best interests.
23

INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS
General
The Audit Committee has appointed Grant Thornton as our independent accountants to perform an integrated audit of our consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting for 2018. Grant Thornton has served as our independent accountants since their appointment by the Audit Committee on July 20, 2005, and acted as our independent accountant in 2017 to audit the financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017. Representatives of Grant Thornton will be present at the meeting to respond to questions from the shareholders and will be given the opportunity to make a statement.
Fees Paid to Independent Accountants
The following table provides a summary of the aggregate fees billed by Grant Thornton for 2017 and 2016.

(In millions) |  |  |  |  |
Description |  | 2017 |  | 2016 |
Audit fees (a) |  | $ | 0.7 |  |  | $ | 0.6 |  |
Audit-related fees (b) |  | 0.2 |  |  | 0.2 |  |
Tax fees |  | — |  |  | — |  |
All other fees |  | — |  |  | — |  |
Total fees |  | $ | 0.9 |  |  | $ | 0.8 |  |

(a) | Includes fees for the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements, the audit of the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting, and the review of our interim consolidated financial statements.

(b) | Includes fees for agreed-upon procedures for our debt, the audit of our employee benefit plan and comfort letter procedures.

The Audit Committee has considered whether the provision of these services is compatible with maintaining the independence of Grant Thornton and satisfied itself as to the maintenance of the auditors’ independence.
Policy for Pre-Approval of Audit and Non-Audit Services
The Audit Committee’s policy is to pre-approve all audit services and all non-audit services that our independent accountants are permitted to perform for us under applicable federal securities regulations. The Audit Committee’s policy utilizes an annual review and general pre-approval of certain categories of specified services that may be provided by the independent accountants, up to predetermined fee levels. Any proposed services not qualifying as a pre-approved specified service, and pre-approved services exceeding the predetermined fee levels, require further specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee has delegated to the Chairman of the Audit Committee the authority to pre-approve audit and non-audit services proposed to be performed by the independent accountants. All services provided by our independent auditors were pre-approved by the Audit Committee. The policy has not been waived in any instance.
SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE
Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our officers and directors, and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of a registered class of our equity securities, to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership with the SEC. Officers, directors and greater than 10% beneficial owners are required by SEC regulation to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file. Based solely on our review of the copies of such forms received and written representations from certain reporting persons, we believe that all filing requirements applicable to our officers, directors, and greater than 10% beneficial owners were complied with for the year ended December 31, 2017.
24

OTHER BUSINESS MATTERS
The only matters that management intends to present to the meeting are set forth in the Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Management kn ows of no other matters which will be brought before the meeting by any other person. However, if any other matters are pro perly brought before the meeting, the persons named on the form of proxy intend to vote on such matters in accordance with their best judgment on such matters.
SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS AND NOMINEES FOR 2019 ANNUAL MEETING
Shareholder Proposals
Proposals by shareholders which are intended to be presented at the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders must be submitted to our Corporate Secretary no later than December 27, 2018 in order to be considered for inclusion in our 2019 proxy materials. We expect the persons named as proxies for the 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders to use their discretionary voting authority, to the extent permitted by law, with respect to any proposal presented at that meeting by a shareholder who does not provide us with written notice of such proposal on or before March 12, 2019.
Shareholder Nominees
Shareholders desiring to recommend candidates for consideration and evaluation by the Nominating Committee for the 2019 Annual Meeting should submit such recommendations to our Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary not later than December 27, 2018. The recommendation should be accompanied by (i) the name and address of the shareholder recommending the candidate, (ii) evidence of the shareholder’s ownership of Company shares along with an undertaking that the shareholder will continue to own such shares through the date of the Annual Meeting, (iii) all information regarding the candidate that would be required to be disclosed in our Annual Meeting Proxy Statement if the candidate is nominated by the Board, and (iv) the candidate’s consent to serve as a director if elected. Our Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary will forward any recommendations to the Nominating Committee. The Nominating Committee may seek additional biographical and background information from any candidate that must be received on a timely basis to be considered by the Nominating Committee.
SHAREHOLDERS SHARING THE SAME ADDRESS
SEC rules permit us and intermediaries such as brokers to deliver only one copy of the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials, annual report to shareholders and proxy statement, as applicable, to multiple shareholders who share the same address and have the same last name (or, in the case of the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials, to deliver separate notices for each such shareholder sharing the same address in a single envelope), unless we have received contrary instructions from one or more of those shareholders. This delivery method, called “householding,” can reduce our printing and mailing costs. This year, a number of intermediaries with account holders that own shares of our common stock will be householding our proxy materials.
We will deliver promptly upon written or oral request a separate copy of the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting, our 2017 annual report or our 2018 Proxy Statement, as applicable, to a shareholder at a shared address to which a single copy of such document or documents was delivered. To receive a separate copy, please call Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. at (866) 540-7095 or write to Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc., Householding Department, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.
A shareholder may direct to Broadridge at the telephone number or address provided above a notification that the shareholder wishes to receive a separate Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials (or, if applicable, annual report and proxy statement) in the future.
Shareholders that share an address and are receiving multiple copies of our annual reports to shareholders, proxy statements or Notices of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials, but would like to receive a single copy, may request delivery of a single copy of those documents by contacting Broadridge at the telephone number or address provided above.
25

ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K
A copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, required to be filed with the SEC, without exhibits, will be furnished without charge to any shareholder of record or beneficial owner of Common Stock upon written request to our Corporate Secretary at the address on the Notice of Annual Meeting accompanying this Proxy Statement.
By Order of the Board of Directors,
Charles A. Pearce
Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary
April 26, 2018
26